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Dear United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights 
 
Re: Climate Change and Human Rights  
 
Thank you for the opportunity to make this submission on the relationship between climate 
change and human rights, pursuant to UN Human Rights Council Resolution 7/23 (2008). 
The Sydney Centre for International Law at Sydney University Faculty of Law is a leading 
centre of international law research, scholarship and policy in Australia and the Asia-Pacific.  
 
In this submission, we argue that climate change poses serious and immediate threats to a 
bundle of inter-related human rights, with specific impacts on peoples in the Asia-Pacific 
region. It is of crucial importance that international law adapt to respond to these threats. This 
submission first addresses the likely impacts of climate change on key human rights (life, an 
adequate standard of living, self-determination, and indigenous and minority rights), before 
secondly considering the special human rights problems posed by mass climate-induced 
displacement of populations.  
 
A. IMPACTS OF CLIMATE CHANGE ON HUMAN RIGHTS 
 
The Australian Human Rights and Equal Opportunity Commission has stated that:  
 

As the major human rights treaties were developed before climate change was 
understood to be a looming threat to human security, the environmental dimension of 
these rights has not been extensively articulated and the precise connection between 
climate change and the international human rights law system is as yet undeveloped.1

However, the effects of climate change potentially impinge upon enjoyment of the full range 
of internationally protected human rights, as outlined below. 
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1. Right to life 
 
A right to life under international law is enshrined in both the UDHR and the ICCPR.2 The 
Inter-American Commission on Human Rights has recognised that the realisation of that right 
is necessarily linked to and dependent on the physical environment.3 The potentially severe 
impacts of climate change on the physical environment may threaten this fundamental human 
right in affected regions. These impacts include both the ‘immediate’ consequences of climate 
change, such as the aftermath of climate-change induced extreme weather, and the ‘gradual’ 
effects, such as erosion and desertification caused by global warming, and the consequential 
disruption to livelihoods, national economies, and the stability of government structures. 
 
2. Right to an adequate standard of living 
 
International human rights law also protects every person’s right to an adequate standard of 
living.4 The ICCPR specifies that this right includes the right to adequate food, clothing, 
housing and the continuous improvement of living conditions,5 and the right not to be 
deprived of means of subsistence.6 The capacity of the State to protect and ensure these rights 
is compromised where climate change leads to the destruction or degradation of the ability of 
particular populations to hunt, fish, gather or undertake subsistence farming. 
 
Furthermore, the ICESCR enshrines each person’s right to enjoyment of the highest attainable 
standard of physical and mental health.7 The CRC and CEDAW contain similar provisions. 
This right to health may be similarly compromised by the effects of climate change. The 
IPCC, for example, has projected that climate change-related exposures are likely to affect the 
health of millions of people, especially in states with low adaptive capacity, through increased 
instances of malaria; diarrheal disease; cardio-respiratory diseases; malnutrition; and 
increased deaths, disease, and injury due to heat waves, floods, storms, fires, and droughts.8

3. Right to self-determination 
 
The ICCPR enshrines a people’s right to self-determination.9 In the extreme case of the 
extinction of island states and the permanent displacement of their inhabitants due to climate 
change, this fundamental right is threatened, since the breakage of the link between the people 
and their land makes it difficult to sustain a continuing self-determination claim. By 
extension, the right to have a nationality and not to become stateless is also affected if the 
state from which that nationality flows disappears.10 

4. Rights of Minorities and Indigenous Peoples 
 
Under international law, ethnic, religious, linguistic, or indigenous11 minorities must be 
allowed to enjoy their own culture, practise their own religion, and use their own language,12 
all of which may be jeopardised by climate-induced displacement and the severing of those 
minorities from the roots of their practices. In particular, it has been argued that forced 
relocation due to the effects of climate change may lead to forced assimilation, which the 
right to culture is intended to prevent.13 

Specifically, under the 2007 United Nations Declaration on the Rights of Indigenous Peoples, 
it is recognised that indigenous people have the right to practice and revitalise their cultural 
traditions and customs,14 to maintain their distinctive and spiritual relationship with traditional 
lands and waters,15 enjoy legal rights in land,16 and to the conservation and protection of the 
environment and the productive capacity of their lands or territories and resources.17 
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The destruction of these lands and forced relocation of indigenous communities, due to the 
impact of climate change, would likely impinge upon these rights. For example, it is 
anticipated that at least 8,000 people in the Torres Strait Islands, in northern Australia, could 
lose their homes if sea levels rise by one metre. This would sever essential links to their land. 
 

B. CLIMATE INDUCED DISPLACEMENT AND INTERNATIONAL LAW 
 
1. The phenomenon of climate-induced displacement 
 
One of the gravest effects of climate change is likely to be mass human migration, with 
millions being uprooted by shoreline erosion, coastal flooding, and agricultural disruption.18 
The question of how many people are likely to be displaced by climate change has been 
extensively debated.19 Estimates typically range from 50 to 250 million people by 2050, 
although there is a real need for further rigorous empirical research on this front.20 

Small island states (especially in the Pacific) are particularly vulnerable to climate change and 
thus climate-induced displacement, due to their small physical size, exposure to natural 
disasters and climate extremes, open economies, and low adaptive capacity.21 For example, 
the inhabitants of Papua New Guinea’s Carteret Islands are preparing to leave for mainland 
Bougainville, as rising sea levels make their traditional lands uninhabitable.22 

2. Existing international law: applications and limitations 
 
Those displaced are entitled to enjoy the range of civil, political, economic, social and cultural 
rights in human rights treaties and under customary international law. Further, international 
humanitarian law and international environmental law may offer some protection.  
 
For the moment, however, those displaced by climate change are not yet recognized in 
international law as an identifiable group whose rights are expressly articulated, or as formal 
legal category of people in need of any special protection. There may thus be significant 
limitations in existing international law in responding to the threat, occurrence and 
consequences of climate-induced displacement. 
 
(a) International Refugee Law 
 
The phenomenon of climate-changed induced displacement has frequently been approached 
through the narrow lens of refugee law. However, there are significant problems with 
attempting to squeeze the notion of climate-induced displacement into the framework of the 
1951 Convention relating to the Status of Refugees. 
 
First, people forced to move as a result of climate change do not fit the international legal 
definition of ‘refugee’, which applies to individuals already outside their country of origin 
who have a well-founded fear of persecution because of their race, religion, nationality, 
political opinion or membership of a particular social group.23 

Secondly, the requirement of exile under the 1951 Convention poses difficulties for peoples 
who have not yet moved but are facing habitat destruction, or those who are internally 
displaced. While the UNHCR has agreed to assume some responsibility to ensure the 
protection of internally displaced peoples, this protection is limited to Internationally 
Displaced Persons (IDPs) forced to move as a result of conflict, rather than climate change.  
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Thirdly, those who have crossed an international border are faced with the further definitional 
obstacle of characterising ‘climate change’ as persecution, let alone persecution on account of 
the individual’s race, religion, nationality, political opinion, or membership of a social group. 
 
As a result, the protection of refugee law does not adequately extend to those displaced by 
climate change, and their rights, entitlements and protection options remain limited. 
Furthermore, there is no international agency or institutional focal point, such as the United 
Nations High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR), with a specific mandate to assist them.  
 
(b) International Human Rights Law 
 
Human rights law is of particular importance to climate-induced displacement for three 
reasons. Firstly, it sets out minimum standards of treatment that states must afford to 
individuals within their territory or jurisdiction, and provides a means of assessing which 
rights are compromised by climate change and which national authorities have responsibility 
for protecting those rights and remedying past violations.  
 
Secondly, if those rights are at risk, human rights law sometimes provides a legal basis on 
which protection in another state may be sought.24 Thirdly, if relocation occurs, human rights 
law requires the host state to observe minimum standards of treatment, and is thus relevant to 
the legal status afforded to those displaced.25 

(i) Human rights law sets standards of treatment 
 
As noted above, the effects of climate change potentially impinge upon enjoyment of the full 
range of internationally protected human rights. However, the ability under current 
international law to protect these rights is limited. For example, although climate change may 
lead to literal, physical statelessness (contravening the right to have a nationality and not 
become stateless), the two international statelessness treaties do not anticipate this eventuality 
and therefore people affected in this way are not protected by the statelessness regime.26 This 
is because the legal definition of ‘statelessness’ is premised on the denial of nationality 
through the operation of the law of a particular state, rather than through the disappearance of 
a state altogether.27 

Moreover, as discussed above, climate change will unavoidably impinge on the rights to life, 
health, and an adequate standard of living, and the rights of minorities, including indigenous 
peoples. Under the UN Declaration on the Rights of Indigenous Peoples, it is recognised that 
indigenous peoples have the right to redress for damage to lands and resources traditionally 
owned, occupied or used.28 Thus, to the extent that forced displacement arises from ‘damage’ 
caused by climate change to indigenous lands, there may be a right to redress.29 However, the 
other human rights instruments discussed above do not provide similar means for enforcing 
compliance with their provisions.  
 
Further, it is unlikely that international human rights law will be of assistance in holding, for 
instance, major carbon-emitting states responsible for violating the rights of those who live in 
areas susceptible to climate-induced displacement. One problem is that under human rights 
law, states generally only have human rights obligations to people already in their territory or 
within their jurisdiction (where the state is acting extraterritorially). Causation remains a 
background problem: the complexity of potential causes of displacement make legal 
attribution of climate ‘harm’30—and therefore responsibility—difficult to establish.  
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(ii) Human rights law as a basis for seeking protection in a third country 
 
It could be argued that the principles of ‘complementary protection’ provide a legal basis on 
which international protection may be sought by those displaced by climate change, 
analogous to the manner in which refugees gain protection abroad from persecution in their 
country of origin. ‘Complementary protection’ describes protection granted by states on the 
basis of an international protection need outside the 1951 Refugee Convention framework. 
Such protection may be based on a human rights treaty or on humanitarian principles.31 

However, although the obligation of non-refoulement under treaty and customary 
international law now encompasses non-return to persecution, torture or cruel, inhuman, or 
degrading treatment or punishment, this does not necessarily mean that it will assist a person 
displaced by climate change. First, climate-induced displacement cannot meet the 
international definitions of torture32 or persecution.  
 
Secondly, although climate-induced displacement jeopardises a number of human rights, 
current jurisprudence suggests that breaches of these rights will be insufficient to found a 
protection claim. This is because unlike the absolute prohibition on returning someone to 
torture or inhuman or degrading treatment, most other human rights provisions permit a 
balancing test between the interests of the individual and the state.33 

Thirdly, although the attempt may be made to re-characterise the impact of climate change on 
certain human rights (for example, violation of the right to an adequate standard of living) as 
forms of inhuman treatment, which is a right giving rise to international protection, it is 
doubtful whether such violations which are not inflicted by the state which the individual left 
will be seen as giving rise to protection, or be regarded as constituting the kind of ill-
treatment recognised to date as giving rise to a protection obligation on the part of a third 
state.34 Courts have carefully circumscribed the meaning of ‘inhuman or degrading treatment’ 
so that it cannot be used as a remedy for general poverty, unemployment, or lack of resources 
or medical care except in the most exceptional circumstances.35 

Therefore, it seems that the limited scope of international human rights law is currently 
insufficient to protect the human rights of climate-displaced peoples. 
 
(iii) Human rights law regulating the treatment of climate-displaced persons 
 
As humans, those displaced by climate change (whether internally or outside their own 
countries) are evidently entitled to fundamental human rights protections. The application of 
human rights standards in situations of displacement has been particularized in a number of 
special contexts. First, the 1951 Refugee Convention articulates the human rights owed to 
refugees (but its application to climate-induced displacement is limited as noted above). 
 
Secondly, the 1998 United Nations Guiding Principles on Internally Displaced Persons seek 
to apply existing human rights, refugee, and humanitarian law norms to the special needs and 
circumstances of internally displaced persons, and cover any form of human-induced 
displacement. The Guidelines thus can provide a non-binding template to assist in framing a 
response to those internally displaced by climate change.  
 
There remains a real question, however, whether the very particular circumstances of those 
displaced by climate change warrants the development of further specific norms which are 
responsive to those special circumstances, to better apply human rights under such conditions. 
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(c) International Environmental Law 

International environmental law is in some respects more promising than human rights law in 
its potential value in preventing or responding to climate-induced displacement. It requires 
states to implement programmes for mitigating greenhouse gas emissions;36 to prevent, reduce 
and control pollution of the atmosphere and the marine environment;37 and to conserve 
biodiversity.38 Each state has an obligation to refrain from using their territory in a way that 
causes environmental harm beyond their borders, and the customary law principles of 
responsibility for transboundary environmental harm are well established.39 

Furthermore, the concept of sustainable development, embodied in the Rio Declaration, 
places limits on the right of States to exercise their ‘right’ to development in a way that 
damages neighbouring states or jeopardizes the developmental and environmental needs of 
future generations.40 Most environmental agreements uphold a duty to co-operate; mere 
ratification is not enough.41 

Thus, international environmental law may provide the basis for establishing an evolving 
‘human right’ to a healthy environment. In a recent claim brought by Inuit people, lawyers 
argued that these principles provided a context for assessing states’ human rights obligations 
with respect to global warming, because the emission of greenhouse gases in one state causes 
harm in others.42 As Judge Weeramantry stated in the Danube Dam case:

The protection of the environment is … a vital part of contemporary human rights 
doctrine, for it is [an indispensable requirement] … for numerous human rights such 
as the right to health and the right to life itself.43 

While this statement does not necessarily suggest that there exists an independent human right 
to environment, it provides a persuasive, logical underpinning to the realisation of human 
rights more generally, premising their fulfilment on whether the physical environment is 
capable of sustaining humans as rights-bearers.  
 
However, international law does not expressly contain a human right to environment, 
although a number of human rights necessarily require an environment of a certain quality in 
order to be fulfilled.44 Further, the right to environment contained in two regional human 
rights treaties, the 1981 African Charter on Human and Peoples’ Rights and the 1988 
Additional Protocol to the American Convention on Human Rights in the Area of Economic, 
Social and Cultural Rights, is not enforceable by individuals. Accordingly, the most that can 
be said is that international law recognises a close link between the protecting the 
environment and realising human rights.45 

Environmental law has other limitations in addressing climate-induced displacement. First, 
the plane of legal responsibility is primarily between states, and individuals enjoy lesser legal 
capacity than under human rights law. Secondly, there is considerable difficulty in 
quantifying the harm caused by the carbon emissions of any particular state, and identifying 
causation between emissions and detrimental effects. Thirdly, there remain difficulties in 
establishing the accountability of corporations for carbon emissions in a legal system in which 
states remain the primary duty-bearers.  
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(d) International Humanitarian Law 
 
International humanitarian law may be relevant where climate-related displacement is 
connected with international or non-international armed conflict. While the rules provide for 
the protection of civilians affected by conflict, they are relatively sparse when it comes to the 
specific protection of those displaced by conflict. The rules do ensure basic protections such 
as the evacuation and relocation of civilians for specified safety or security purposes, and for 
their return once the causes of displacement no longer exist. However, humanitarian law pays 
little attention to the causes of conflict or displacement, and thus does not provide 
particularized rules for those displaced by conflicts generated by climate change. 
 
3. Lack of a Global Institutional Framework 
 
In addition to the normative gaps in the legal framework, there is an obvious institutional gap 
with no body currently mandated with responsibility for climate-induced displacement.  
 
The UNHCR is seen as the institution most suitable to be charged with dealing with climate 
induced displacement, having the greatest experience. However, the root causes of 
displacement are very different in the context of climate change and go well beyond the 
UNHCR’s mandate. Moreover, from a practical point of view, the UNHCR is already over-
burdened and there are real doubts whether UNHCR has the resources, expertise and capacity 
to assume a protection or assistance function for over double the number of people for whom 
it already cares.  
 
Whether an inter-agency approach with a UN focal point is adopted, or a single organisation 
is established, an institutional framework is needed to specifically address the complex 
problem of climate induced displacement. 
 
4. Developing Frameworks  
 
(a) A human security approach? – the strategic advantage and limitations 
 
In light of the limitations of international law, an alternative framework of analysis is to 
deploy the emerging concept of ‘human security’ in dealing with climate-induced 
displacement. The concept of human security seeks to change ‘traditional security approaches 
by conceiving of security issues not just in terms of state security, but primarily in terms of 
human needs’.46 

The agenda of the Security Council has increasingly been expanded, especially in 
conceptualizing economic and social concerns, such as environmental degradation, as threats 
to peace and security. For example, the environment was listed among the seven core 
components of human security initially articulated by the UN Development Programme 
(UNDP) in its Human Development Report of 1994,47 and was emphasized in the 2003 Report 
of the Commission of Human Security (CHS), which has called upon the Security Council to 
broaden its mandate, beyond the expanded categories recognised in the 1990s to include, for 
example, mass refugee movement, HIV/AIDS and serious rights violations.48 Similarly, in 
March 2005, in his report on the Millennium Development Goals, In Larger Freedom, then 
UN Secretary-General Kofi Annan supported this widening of the security agenda.49 
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It is thus conceivable that climate-induced displacement could also be added to the list of 
‘security’ issues. There are several advantages of ‘securitising’ problems such as climate-
induced displacement. First, as a conceptual and rhetorical device, it invokes a sense of 
urgency, which is more likely to attract the attention of international civil society and 
hopefully triggers international action to confront the problem.  
 
Secondly, the new security discourse is partly a reaction against the domination of the 
international security discourse by Western states and an attempts to reclaim the agenda in the 
interests of the developing world. Thirdly, a security agenda that addresses the billions of 
people in developing countries may enhance the legitimacy of the UN Security Council. 
 
Moreover, an implicit consequence of the new security agenda is the potential for triggering 
the Security Council’s enforcement powers under Chapter VII of the UN Charter in response 
to non-traditional threats. This could provide a vital mechanism through which states can be 
compelled to respond to the climate change. Just as the Security Council imposed Resolution 
1373 (2001), which effectively placed the obligations of the 1999 Terrorist Financing 
Convention upon even non-party states to that treaty,50 so too could an emboldened Security 
Council (for example) demand universal compliance with Kyoto Protocol, or binding 
measures taken in response the challenge of climate-induced displacement or gaps in the 
existing regulatory frameworks addressing internal or external displacement. 
 
However, a key concern with the human security paradigm is its lack of clarity and 
conceptual confusion, which may encourage states to exploit the concept for their own 
purposes. By lumping together climate-induced displacement with every other human 
problem now re-characterised as a human security issue, there is a serious risk that prioritising 
everything means the specific needs of that group evaporate into the ether of competing 
development issues. 51 

Moreover, human security may have a number of potentially adverse consequences for 
international law, as to a large extent, it is a ‘political project … built on the already existing 
precedents within international law’.52 The rhetoric of security may add little to the essential 
substance of international law, but rather obscure or displace these existing legal standards 
and replace them with a more ambiguous, non-binding, discretionary political agenda.  
 
In our view, human rights law offers a more useful framework for analysing rights at risk. 
While the current human rights regime does not adequately address those externally displaced 
by climate change, the diffuse and politicised ‘human security’ response is unlikely to offer a 
permanent solution for people in this category.  
 
Rather, a more fruitful and enduring path may be to further develop and extend the existing 
legal standards relating to ‘complementary protection’,53 grounded in the human rights 
treaties, so that legal status accrues not only to those leaving their countries for fear of 
persecution or torture, but also due to the effects of climate change on survival, the 
sustainability of livelihoods, the maintenance of basic human health, and the overriding 
preservation of human dignity. 
 
While climate-change induced displacement challenges contemporary assumptions which the 
international community has made about protection needs, the law is apt to develop and 
respond. As it did in the aftermath of the Second World War to deal with mass displacement 
of refugees, it must do so again, without being hamstrung by what appear to be the legal 
limits of protection at any given moment.  
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(b) A Responsibility to Protect? 
 
The emerging doctrine of the ‘responsibility to protect’ (R2P)54 emphasises that while the 
primary responsibility for the protection of a state’s people lies with the state, the sovereign 
principle of non-intervention must yield to an international responsibility to protect where a 
population is suffering serious harm, and the state is unwilling or unable to halt or avert it.55 

However, R2P sets a high threshold for any international action by requiring the existence of 
war crimes, crimes against humanity or genocide. Thus, at present, it is difficult to apply to 
threats to human dignity posed by climate change. However, if, over time, the R2P framework 
were expanded beyond violent threats to encompass other serious risks such as climate-
induced displacement, then R2P could assist in conceptualising the problem, to the extent that 
the effects of climate change drive state failure which results in serious harm to a population.   
 
Assuming that this is possible, the doctrine encompasses the three specific responsibilities to 
prevent, react and rebuild.56 This schema might be applied to climate-induced displacement to 
recognise a responsibility of the international community to seriously address carbon 
emissions; to take appropriate and effective measures to protect those displaced by climate 
change; and to sustainably rebuild communities displaced by climate change. 
 
R2P is more promising than ‘human security’ in addressing climate-induced displacement 
because it is a relatively well-defined and circumscribed doctrine, built around the existing 
planks of international law and intended to harmonise with the role of the UN Security 
Council under the Charter. However, like human security, R2P lacks the binding force of hard 
law and thus may be subject to political whim and pragmatic tendencies. The other danger 
inherent in R2P is its militant tendencies towards protecting human rights through violence. 
 
Yours sincerely 

 

Dr Ben Saul  Dr Jane McAdam  Alicia Lyons  Danielle Mawer 
Director, Sydney Centre  Director of International Law Researcher  Researcher 
for International Law University of NSW, Sydney Sydney Centre  Sydney Centre 
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